MARYLAND REAL ESTATE COMMISSION

500 North Calvert Street

Baltimore, MD 21202

Mission: Protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public 

through examination, licensing, and regulatory activities regarding real estate

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

August 20, 2008, 10:30 a.m.

Highlights from the meeting:

460 sales examinees in July
Current license count 53,589

Guaranty Fund balance $2,209,690.57

Fees proposed to increase

Unapproved CE denied

June Legislative proposals amended
PRESENT:


Commissioner J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair (Industry)

Commissioner Nancy R. Simpers, Vice Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Anne S. Cooke (Industry)


Commissioner Surina Jordan (Consumer)


Commissioner Sydney L. Machat  (Industry)


Commissioner Colette P. Youngblood (Consumer)


Elizabeth Trimble, AAG, Counsel


Katherine F. Connelly, Executive Director


Patricia Hannon, Education Administrator, Session Recorder 

ABSENT:

Commissioner Abraham Fernando Carpio (Consumer)

Commissioner Rajan Natarajan (Consumer)

Commissioner Georgiana S. Tyler (Industry)

Harry Loleas, Deputy Commissioner, O & P

J. Steven Long, Assistant Executive Director

PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE:


Charlie Windsor, Anne Arundel County Assoc of Realtors


Rhonda Hottle, Carruthers Academy of R E


Mark Feinroth, MD Realtors


Carolyn Cook, GBBR


CALL TO ORDER:


J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:40 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Motion (made by Nancy R. Simpers, seconded by Anne S. Cooke) To approve the minutes of the July 16, 2008 business meeting.  Unanimous approval.

REPORT OF COMPLAINTS/ADMINISTRATIVE DISMISSALS:


Motion (made by  Nancy R. Simpers, seconded by Anne S. Cooke) To approve the Administrative Dismissals for the month of  August 2008.  Motion carried.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

1. Education – Georgiana S. Tyler, Education Chair – In Ms. Tyler’s absence, the Chairman read the exam statistics from PSI, the testing contractor.   In July 2008, 42 broker exams and 460 salesperson exams were administered.  The salesperson numbers continue to drop. 
2. Legislative – Anne S. Cooke, Legislative Chair advised there will be discussion when  Counsel gives her report.
COMMENTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR:  Katherine F. Connelly
1. Current license count is 53,589, of which 5,000 are brokers,   3,286 are associate brokers,   44,337 salespersons,  748 branch offices,  44 reciprocal brokers,  14 reciprocal associate brokers,  159 reciprocal salespersons, and  1 timeshare.  Of the 53,589,  4,566 are on inactive status.

2. The Guaranty Fund balance as of June 30, 2008 is $2,209,690.57.

3. The Subcommittee on Teams & Groups met on August 14, 2008 to discuss the proposed legislation and agreed on what was drafted.
4. The Subcommittee on Fees met on August 6 to consider changes to fees.  Increases were suggested, and a fee schedule was e-mailed to Commissioners in advance of today’s meeting.   Chairman D’Ambrosia  opened the discussion by noting that fees have not increased in almost 20 years.  Under special funding provisions for the Maryland Real Estate Commission,  reasonable fees are to be set for licenses and services in order to maintain the Commission.  Thereafter, if increases are needed, a cap is set at 12.5% per year.   Based on the actual costs of staff, material, postage, etc., all of which have increased over the years, and the current decline in number of examinees and licenses, the Subcommittee proposed increasing  $5 and $10 fees to $25 and doubling license fees.  Even with the increase, our fees will be lower than the average across the U.S.   Mr. Mark Feinroth spoke on behalf of the Maryland Association of Realtors.  The MAR leadership is pleased with the progress and changes under Executive Director Connelly and support the increase.  MAR considers that additional fees will lead to additional services.  For this reason,  online access to continuing education credits (licensees can keep track), automatic notice when a licensee transfers from one broker to another (better broker management and supervision), and disclosure of revenue and expenses (for MREC transparency and  management of cash flow) are services expected and needed.  Some of these requests are in progress and others have been delayed.  Ms. Connelly advised that Secretary Perez is pursuing the Commissioners’ concerns about the delays.   The Subcommittee considered but rejected a phased-in increase because the needs are immediate, not phased in; and under special funding, there is a one-time fee set up. Motion (made by Nancy R. Simpers, seconded by Surina Jordan) To accept the report of increases from the Fee Subcommittee, excluding the increase in the time share fee.  All in favor; Motion passed.
5. The Pennsylvania Real Estate Commission has returned to its former policy and mails a license history directly to the Pennsylvania licensee.  
6. Ms. Connelly plans to travel to Boston for the ARELLO District 1 conference from August 24-26, to Ocean City for the Maryland Association of Realtors annual conference September 8-10,  to Indianapolis for ARELLO’s annual conference  October 18-20, and to Orlando for the National Association of Realtors annual conference from November 7-10, 2008.  
7. The new computers for staff were installed with Windows-based software.  The Department’s technical support will interface the letter genie option with the 400 system, improving communications with licensees and complainants.
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8. The first edition of an ARELLO newsletter was in each Commissioners folder.  It replaces the former ARELLOgram.   Commissioners can download it from ARELLO.org or receive it directly by e-mail.   Contact Ms. Connelly if assistance is needed. 
9. The updated roster of Commissioners’ names and contact information is in each folder.  Commissioners were asked to keep the roster protected and confidential.

10. Hearings can be scheduled only through the end of this year.  Since all O&P Boards will need to arrange hearings for 2009, MREC hearing dates for January and February cannot be confirmed at this time. 
11. Recently a broker advertised a free continuing education program and implied credit hours would be given to renew a license.  There was no mention of an approved education provider.  Apparently an instructor was soliciting and holding classes, and then contacting a school for certificates.  After audit of all available information, the broker was informed that credit hours to renew would not be allowed.   Advertising  credits toward renewal by unapproved individuals is a continuous issue as instructors and/or schools try to generate more business.
12. A meeting of the Education Committee is needed to provide guidance for policy or regulations on principles and practices for salespersons by distance learning.

13. An approved education provider invited Ms. Connelly and Ms. Hannon to a demonstration of a training program by a Webinar delivery system.  The presentation was well prepared and answered many questions about the interactive participation of student and instructor.   Students in this training program need both an internet and telephone line.  The education provider would like to develop a continuing education program for credit hours and is awaiting guidelines from MREC.  
COMMENTS FROM COUNSEL:    Elizabeth Trimble

1. Counsel will prepare fee regulations as proposed for submission to the Joint Committee on Administrative, Executive and Legislative Review.  Counsel asked whether Commissioners prefer written comments or a public hearing.   Motion (made by Nancy R. Simpers, seconded by Colette P. Youngblood) To accept written comments to the proposed fee increase.  All in favor; Motion passed.      
2. Commissioners at the June business meeting proposed legislation  to increase continuing education hours for brokers to 18, the additional 3.0 hours devoted to broker supervision.  During a meeting of the Working Task Force on Teams & Groups, a suggestion was made to require branch office managers to also have the additional 3.0 hour program.  Motion (made by Nancy R. Simpers, seconded by Colette P. Youngblood) To amend to include branch office managers in the requirement to complete 3.0 additional hours in broker supervision to renew, and the broker to be responsible to verify compliance.  All in favor; Motion passed.    

3. Another suggestion from the Working Task Force on Teams & Groups is to require teams in their advertising to have at least one licensee’s name in the ad who is a member of the team.  Motion (made by Nancy R. Simpers, seconded by Anne S. Cooke) To amend to require a licensee’s name who is a member of the team included in the advertisement.  All in favor; Motion passed. 
COMMENTS FROM CHAIR:  J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia

There are many upcoming education issues, and the Education Committee presently has only two members, both representing the real estate industry.  A third member is needed to represent consumers.   Commissioner Youngblood volunteered to join as the consumer member.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:    None
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NEW BUSINESS:


Commissioner Simpers noted that more often now consumers are looking to mobile homes and parks for affordable housing, and questions arise whether the mobile home is a vehicle or real estate.  Can the Maryland Real Estate Commissioners issue guidelines or a position?   Counsel will research and advise at a later business meeting. 
ADJOURNMENT:


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12 noon.   The next monthly business meeting is Wednesday, September 17, 2008.
APPROVED AS PRESENTED ____________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
APPROVED AS AMENDED ______________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
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